
ALBERT LEA PORT AUTHORITY
MINUTES
December 7, 2016- 7:30 a.m.
Regular Meeting
Albert Lea Business Development Center

	CALL TO ORDER & NOTATION OF ROLL 
The Regular Meeting of the Albert Lea Port Authority was called to order on Wednesday, December 7, 2016 at 7:30 a.m. by President Heinemann. Roll was noted by the Board Secretary.

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT: Vern Rasmussen, Jr., Mike Moore, Nate Jansen, Ginny Larson, Mark Heinemann

COMMISSIONERS ABSENT: Al Brooks, Sarah Hensley

EX-OFFICIO MEMBERS PRESENT: Chad Adams, City of Albert Lea representative; Randy Kehr, business community representative

EX-OFFICIO MEMBERS ABSENT: Mike Lee, Freeborn County representative

STAFF MEMBERS PRESENT: Ryan Nolander, Executive Director; Noelle Hagen, Small Business & Marketing Manager; Jillayne Raetz, Board Secretary

STAFF MEMBERS ABSENT: None

GUESTS: Bryan Skogheim – FMCS

APPROVAL OF MINUTES FROM NOVEMBER 2, 2016 MEETING 
The minutes from the November 2, 2016 meeting were reviewed. Commissioner Rasmussen made a motion to approve the minutes as presented, seconded by Commissioner Moore. President Heinemann asked for any discussion and hearing none, the motion carried 4 in favor; 0 opposed.  

	RESOLUTION PA-16-19 AUTHORIZING PAYMENT OF CLAIMS
The claims were presented for review. Commissioner Jansen made a motion to accept the claims as presented in the amount of $14,892.67, seconded by Commissioner Moore. President Heinemann asked for any discussion and hearing none, the motion carried 4 in favor; 0 opposed.  

PUBLIC HEARING RE: SALE OF 6.58 ACRES - ENDRES TOOL PROPERTY
Executive Director Nolander provided the background of the proposed sale of the property to Ventura Foods. He stated that he approached Ventura Foods months ago about buying the property and since Ventura is currently land locked they were interested. The purchase agreement and pricing were provided for review.
President Heinemann opened the public hearing and asked for public input 3 times. Hearing none, the public hearing was closed.

RESOLUTION PA-16-20 APPROVING SALE OF 6.58 ACRES- ENDERES TOOL PROPERTY
Commissioner Moore made a motion to sell the property per the terms presented in the purchase agreement, Commissioner Jansen seconded. Board discussion followed. The board consensus was that buying and cleaning up this property was a good thing and that this sale will provide Ventura with options to expand. 
On a roll call vote: Commissioner Jansen – yes; Commissioner Rasmussen – yes; Commissioner Moore – yes; Commissioner Heinemann – yes. The vote was unanimous and the resolution was approved. 

APPROVING LEASE WITH STREATER
Streaters reached out to Executive Director Nolander in regards to leasing the vacant 19,200 s.f on the south end of South #1. Streaters is looking to occupy the space in early January and will need the space for 6 to 8 months. Pricing was discussed. Streaters has done this the last couple years and staff recommends moving forward. Commissioner Jansen made a motion to lease the space for $7,500 a month all in, seconded by Commissioner Rasmussen. President Heinemann asked for any discussion and hearing none, the motion carried 4 in favor; 0 opposed

	EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT
· DEED Prospect – Project T Wave 
· This is the big distribution center that we pitched 160 acres to. The company is organizing all of the responses and is doing their internal review.
· On a side note, Natalie Siderius is our new regional DEED rep and Executive Director Nolander met with her on Monday.
· Commissioner Larson joined the meeting.
· ZRB Expansion Project
· Discussed last month that they were looking to do an expansion for production and Executive Director Nolander offered for ALEDA a help with building a new warehouse for them. Staff presented their proposal and ZRB said yes move forward. Currently looking at a 75,000 sq. ft. building for around $4.7M, of which $800,000 is for soil work. Working on options for financing around $3M, with the rest coming from cash and possibly some TIF financing. With the new warehouse a new piece of equipment will go in their existing space that is projected to create 20 new jobs. ZRB has also been working with a couple contractors/investor groups on trying to do this project, but their numbers aren’t working for ZRB. Board discussion followed. Staff will keep the board informed as things move forward. 
· Carpenter Building
· Dan Rasmussen contacted Executive Director Nolander about their lease expiring at the end of 2017 and he asked about buying the building. They discussed current pricing to build something new similar to Carpenter’s building and Executive Director Nolander was reminded that Carpenter has been a good tenant for many years and has paid for the building multiple times. Executive Director Nolander reminded the board that we wear two hats, real estate developer and economic development professional, and that those two things can cause internal conflict. Board discussion followed. Commissioner Jansen mentioned that maybe we look at some type of rent credit formula for situations like this. Obviously staff and the board would love to sell the building so that Carpenter has an even greater vested interest in the community, but it needs to be done right to make sure the organization can recover the loss annual income. There are a lot of moving parts, and even though the conversation around current costs wasn’t well received, Executive Director Nolander thinks that there is a deal that can be worked out that would be fair to both sides and will continue to negotiate with Carpenter.
· FBB Meetings & Developers
· Cohen-Esrey did not receive the tax credits so there was a meeting with staff and elected officials. City Manager Adams is going to join Cohen-Esrey in St. Paul for a meeting with MN Housing to discuss the project. City Manager Adams did present at the council meeting about the available options and it looks like they may go out for a new round of RFPs in January. 
· Employment Update
· Splitting Noelle Hagen’s time between ALEDA and the Chamber has been difficult. Executive Director Nolander and Randy Kehr have discussed it and Ryan would like to convert Noelle to full time effective next week if possible. Her talents and enthusiasm have shown. The Chamber has hired a new employee to take Noelle’s job at the Chamber. Mark Heinemann and Executive Director Ryan Nolander did discuss the plan and how to structure it. Noelle would remain hourly through the end of the year and then would convert to a salary package structured similar to past packages for that position. The board was in favor of moving forward. 
· Collaboration & Education
· Regional College Workforce Project
· Jerry Gabrielatos continues to work with Jean Eaton on the college project with Waldorf. Waldorf requires their students to have an internship in order to graduate and this is a great opportunity to introduce these students to our community.
· Meeting w/ DEED’s new SE MN Rep
· As previously mentioned, met with Natalie on Monday.
· Gather Program
· Working on ways to connect people with other people. Not getting a lot of traction. Need to figure out a way to get more people involved. 
· Riverland’s Legislative Breakfast
· [bookmark: Text22]This is next Friday morning. It will be a chance to discuss upcoming session priorities with our local legislatures and to make sure that Greater MN is not being over looked. 

	EX-OFFICIO UPDATE
Freeborn County – Mike Lee, Freeborn County Representative
· Absent

City of Albert Lea – Chad Adams, City of Albert Lea Representative
· The city is looking at a 1.29% levy increase for debt service and 0% on the operational side for the 5th year in a row. Both would probably be 0% if the LGA increases would have been passed at the capital. They are looking at a 7% increase for water and 1% for sewer. 
· Planning commission meeting looked at two projects, Ramsey school building for housing and Cedar Homes Mental Health business. They are looking at building a new campus on some property off of Bridge Avenue.
· Regional housing summit set for Feb 20th in Rochester.
· The council is looking to extend the Broadway Ridge program to South Broadway. 
· Watershed property tax still unclear. Brett Behnke and Matt Benda said they are looking at a significant roll back since the sales tax vote passed in November. Likely looking for property taxes to fund the gap between maxing out the current funding and the potential new funding starting in 2018. 
· Meeting with Dave Durenberger to discuss the metro vs. rural divide in MN.

Chamber of Commerce – Randy Kehr, business community representative
· Has been involved with the Southwest business showcase program where students have the opportunity to listen to businesses and have some other interaction as well. Emphasis is on the education that is needed to do these jobs. Hopefully it will help steer some students in the right direction. 
· City won a community innovation award through the Blue Zones.
· Next week a videographer who works with an Irish television program will be in town putting together a story on the Blue Zones for an Irish TV program similar to 60 minutes. We will get a copy and use for marketing.
· Randy spoke with the Governor’s office about getting the watershed’s dredging permits approved. 
· Austin approved a 9% levy increase, so 1.29% locally is really good. 

	COMMISSIONER/OTHER ITEMS – 
· Executive Director Nolander’s annual reviews were compiled, reviewed by the executive committee and President Heinemann met with Executive Director Nolander to discuss. The reviews were positive. Some of the items discussed were to maintain focus on the strategic plan, and to get Noelle up to speed so Ryan can focus more time on local business and industry looking for growth opportunities. Ryan stated that he appreciated the feedback and is always open to discuss ideas and other issues with the board members.
· There was a discussion about officers for 2017. Current officers are President Mark Heinemann, V.P. Vern Rasmussen, and Treasurer Mike Moore. President Heinemann asked for input and stated that if the board would like to keep things consistent he would continue as president. The board members present seemed interested in keeping things consistent for 2017.  
    
	ADJOURNMENT
Commissioner Larson made a motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Commissioner Jansen.  The motion carried 5 in favor, 0 opposed. The meeting adjourned at 8:55 a.m.  
			

Filed and attested December 7, 2016.
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